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SHS NEWS 
ñLearning Today, Shaping Tomorrow!ò 

 May 2018

Notes from the Principal 

 
Dear Parents, Guardians and Students: 

 

Welcome to May 2018. It is a busy month with lots of 

activities for all our students, but specifically for our 

seniors.  

 

Congrats to the cast and crew of our spring musical, 

ñThe Secret Garden.ò They did a great job! 

 

 
 

A big thank you to Mrs. Frantzen, the Junior  Class, 

the Post-Prom Committee and all those who assisted in 

making Prom a fun event for our students.  

 

We will be forming a new Post-Prom Committee 

ASAP to plan for next year. If you are interested in 

being a part of the committee, please email me at 

tsodaro@sandwich430.org. 

 

Spring Final Exams are scheduled for Thursday, May 

24; Friday, May 25; and Tuesday, May 29. The 

schedule is as follows: 

 

Thursday, May 24 

CLOSED CAMPUS 

Students must attend all classes including study hall 

1
st  

Hour Regular Class   8:00 ï 8:47
 

2
nd

 Hour Regular Class  8:51 ï 9:38 

3
rd
 Hour Regular Class  9:42 ï10:23 

4
th
 Hour Exam   10:28 ï 11:48 

6
th
 Hour Regular Class  A, B, C 

7
th
 Hour Regular Class  1:12 ï 1:26 

8
th
 Hour Exam   1:30 ï 2:50 

No Ag classes. A.M. IVVC students return at 10:05 

a.m. P.M. IVVC students return at their regular time. 

Fire Science students return at 10:05 a.m. 

Friday, May 25 

CLOSED CAMPUS   

Students must attend all classes including study hall 

1
st
 Hour  Regular Class 8:00 ï 8:59 

2
nd

 Hour Exam  9:03 ï 10:23  

3
rd
 Hour Exam  10:27 ï 11:47  

6
th
 Hour Regular Class A, B, C   

7
th
 Hour Exam  1:12 ï 2:32  

EARLY DISMISSAL  2:32 (buses normal 

    time) 

No Ag classes. A.M. IVVC students return at their 

normal time. P.M. IVVC students will dismiss at 2:15 

p.m. Fire Science students will dismiss at regular 

time. 

 

Tuesday, May 29 

Study hall Attendance not required 

1
st
 Hour  Exam  8:00 ï 9:20  

6
th
 Hour Exam  9:23 ï 10:44  

EARLY DISMISSAL  10:44 (buses normal 

    time)  

Tests are to be given in all classes on assigned days. 

Failure to take the exam(s) due to an unexcused 

absence will result in failure of exam.  
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Emailing Progress/Term and Semester Grades 

 

During the 2017-2018 year, we continued to mail 

home quarter and semester grades for all students. We 
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also continued to mail progress reports of D and F 

grades to parents.  

During the 2018-2019 year (next year), we will be 

emailing grades for progress reports, quarter reports 

and semester reports. We will no longer be mailing 

grades home during the 2018-2019 year. However, we 

will continue our practice of mailing D and F grades to 

parents for all grading periods.   

 

Lunch and Breakfast Menus 

can be found at: 

http://www.sandwich430.org/lunch/index.sht

ml 

 

 
 

 

Graduating Class of 2018 Dates to Remember 

 

Senior Exams Schedule (Attendance is required.) 

 

Monday, May 14, Periods 6, 7 & 8 ï closed campus 

Tuesday, May 15, Periods 1, 2, 3 & 4 ï closed campus  

 

Most senior exams are optional and it is the studentôs 

decision to take the exam to improve a semester grade. 

Students should speak to their teachers regarding their 

grade status.  

 

Wednesday, May 16 ï closed campus 

This will be the last day seniors attend class. Students 

are required to have each teacher sign off on their 

checkout sheet and must attend periods one, two, three 

and eight. Knockerball and the senior class cookout 

will begin after the third period bell rings. (Page 9.)  

The final two steps in the seniorsô checkout sheet 

process will be a stop in the front office where all fees 

must be paid and a stop in guidance where students 

will request official transcripts that will be mailed to 

their college of choice. Official  transcripts are 

usually sent the third week in June, once final 

grades have been uploaded. 

 

Senior Checkout and Knockerball (Attendance is 

required.) 
 

Thursday, May 17 ï closed campus 

Senior Graduation Practice 

Seniors who have completed their checkout sheet and 

meet graduation requirements are not required to 

attend periods 1-3. Graduation practice will begin 

promptly at 10:45 a.m. and attendance is required. At 

the conclusion of practice, all graduates will receive 6, 

and only 6, tickets for their graduation guests. (Every 

person entering the main gym will be required to 

submit a ticket.) Pizza will be provided for the 

graduating class of 2018, and prize drawings will be 

done during lunch. Seniors will be dismissed at 2:50 

p.m.  

 

Friday, May 18 

Senior Trip 

The senior class will be traveling to Six Flags Great 

America in Gurnee. Seniors and chaperones will be 

taking charter busses and the price of tickets will be 

determined after the final fundraiser.  

 

Saturday, May 19 

Baccalaureate at Harvest Chapel 
725 S. County Line Road in Sandwich 

7:00 p.m.  

Seniors should meet in the south hall of the church at 

6:45 p.m. Seniors should wear their gown but not their 

cap. There will be a sign-up sheet in the office two 

weeks prior to baccalaureate for those interested in 

attending. Baccalaureate attendance is optional. 

 

Sunday, May 20 

Graduation 

1:00 p.m. Doors open; only those with tickets will be 

admitted to the main gym. The south gym will be 

equipped with a screen to project live coverage of the 

ceremony for those without tickets. 

1:15 p.m. Senior women should wear a dress and 

report to room 138-140 where flowers will be 

distributed. Donôt forget the pressed, unaltered 

gown/cap/tassel. 

1:15 p.m. Senior men should wear a tie and report to 

room 123-125 where flowers will be distributed. Donôt 

forget the pressed, unaltered gown/cap/tassel. 

2:00 p.m. Commencement begins. 

Immediately following the ceremony, students should 

return to these rooms to pick up diploma envelopes. 

Included in these envelopes will be a copy of your 

Go Indians!  

Go Lady Indians!  

Tom Sodaro, SHS Principal 

 
 

http://www.sandwich430.org/lunch/index.shtml
http://www.sandwich430.org/lunch/index.shtml


SHS News 3 

 

 

 

studentôs immunization record that should be kept in 

the event it is requested of their place of employment 

or further education.  

Other important information  

¶ All consequences must be served prior to 

graduation practice. 

¶ All fines and fees must be paid or official 

transcripts will be held in the office. 

¶ Anyone missing graduation practice may be 

denied attendance to the graduation ceremonies.  

 

New Last Day of School 

 

Due to the use of one snow day, Sandwich High 

Schoolôs new end date is May 29. We are scheduled to 

take finals on Thursday, May 24; Friday, May 25; and 

Tuesday, May 29.  

 

Attention Juniors 
 

Immunization requirements have changed to add the 

meningococcal vaccine for all students entering the 6
th
 

and 12
th
 grades. The law states that all 12

th
-graders are 

required to show proof of having received two (2) 

doses of the meningococcal vaccine unless the first 

dose was given on or after the childôs 16
th
 birthday.  

 

All health requirements are required to be completed 

and on file with the school nurse by the first day of 

school. No student will be allowed to attend school 

until this requirement is met.  

 

It is not too early to begin preparing for the next school 

year. It is recommended that you get your child 

vaccinated now in order to avoid any last-minute rush 

during the summer. In addition to healthcare providers, 

health departments and many pharmacies offer this 

vaccine. 

 

Please contact your school nurse should you have any 

questions or require further information. 

 

The Sports Physical Clinic is Coming in May! 

 

We will be offering sports physicals for all current 

freshmen, sophomores and juniors. The clinic will take 

place during school hours on Wednesday, May 9. 

Parents do not need to be present. The cost is $35, cash 

or check only (cash is preferred method), for each 

physical. Payment must be received on or before the 

studentôs appointment time. The exam will cover your 

child for the entire 2018-2019 school year and all 

sports he/she may participate in. Without an updated 

sports physical, students will not be able to participate 

in sports at Sandwich High School. 

 

Our goal is to assist parents and students in 

conveniently obtaining a sports physical by eliminating 

the need to make an outside appointment and/or take 

time off of work. Please contact Kim Gonzalez, school 

nurse, at 815-786-2157 or at 

kgonzalez@sandwich430.org, should you have any 

questions, need more information or to sign up your 

child.  

 

Asthma, Inhalers and Medications 

 

Spring has arrived and with it comes an increase of 

weather-related illnesses such as asthma. Just a 

reminder that any medication brought to school, 

including inhalers, must have a school medication 

form completed and on file in the main office.  

A new law was recently passed requiring any student 

with asthma to have an Asthma Action Plan on file 

with the school. Your child's doctor should be able to 

provide one, if not, the school has sample plans that 

your doctor can complete. If you have any questions 

regarding medication at school, please contact Mrs. 

Gonzalez, school nurse, at 815-786-2157. 

 

NIU Summer Programs 

 

Northern Illinois University's Continuing and 

Professional Education is excited to highlight some 

great opportunities for middle and high school students 

at their 2018 Academic Summer Camps. 

  

A full description of each camp and online registration 

is available at go.niu.edu/clascamps. 

  

Space is limited and special pricing is in effect 

until May 4! Camps take place at the DeKalb campus. 

  

2018 residential academic camps for students entering 

grades 9, 10, 11 or 12: 

  
Creative Writing Camp , June 17-22 

TV Broadcast Camp, June 17-22 

Film Camp, June 24-29 

Spanish Immersion Camp, June 24-29 

Screenwriting Camp, June 24-29 

Speech Camp, July 8-13 

mailto:kgonzalez@sandwich430.org
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College Writing Camp, July 8-13 

Podcasting Camp, July 15-20 

Comedy Writing and Performance Camp, July 15-

20 

Film Appreciation Camp, July 22-27 

Online Journalism Camp, July 22-25 

  
Feel free to pass this information onto others! For more 

information, contact Continuing and Professional 

Education at 815-753-5200, email niucpe@niu.edu or 

visit www.niu.edu/clasep. 

  

A full list of all camps offered by NIU can be found 

at www.niu.edu/summercamps. 

 

Science Department 

 

The Science Department would like to congratulate 

Katie Deslitch, Alexis Freeman and Tina Tetrick for 

representing Sandwich High School at the Regional 

Science Fair at Northern Illinois University. We are 

proud to announce that Tina was chosen to move on to 

the State Science Fair. 

 

Sandwich High Schoolôs Engineering classes visited 

the Museum of Science and Industry in early April. 

They had the opportunity to tour one of the special 

exhibits called ñFuture Energy Chicago.ò 

 

Next Generation Personal Finance Winner 

 

Mr. Johnson recently entered some studentsô work in 

an essay contest sponsored by Next Generation 

Personal Finance. There were more than 60,000 

students who entered a 250-word essay in the 

ñPaybackò contest. Out of that total, only 150 received 

an honorable mention. Tanner Kelly was one of those 

150 and he received a $500 check to boot. 

Congratulations to Tanner.  

 

Winter Guard  

 

On April 7
th
 Winter Guard competed in Midwest Color 

Guard International Championships in LaPorte, IN.  

Congratulations on your 3
rd
 place finish.   It was a 

great end to a great season.  This was Winter Guardôs 

4
th
 year as a competitive team.   At their 6 competitions 

this year, they placed 6
th
, 4

th
, 2

nd
 twice and 1

st
 twice.  

This year they were coached by two SHS Alumni who 

also choreographed the show. 

 

Attention all  Parents! 

 

Beat the rush for school immunizations for the 2018-

2019 school year! 

 

DeKalb County Health Department (DCHD) 

provides all necessary vaccines to children with 

Medicaid and private insurance. 

 

Those with private insurance find that coming to 

the Health Department for their children's 

immunizations is convenient and they can  avoid 

paying for a  doctor's appointment if a physical 

exam is not             needed. 

 

All immunizations given at the Health Department 

are  entered  into  the Illinois State Immunization 

registry (I-CARES) to allow your physician 

access to your child's immunization record. 

 

Appointments preferred and for your ultimate 

convenience, walk-ins welcome.  

Call 815-748-2460 today! 

 

iAtenci6n a todos los padresl 

 

Evite las prisas de inmunizaciones escolares 

para el  i ano escolar! 2018-2019 

 

El Departamento de Salud del Condado de DeKalb 

(DCHD proporciona todas las vacunas necesarias a los 

ninos con Medicaid  y seguro  pr ivado. 

 

Aquellos  con seguro  privado  encuentran  que  venir a 

el Departamento de Salud para las inmunizaciones de 

sus hijos  es  conveniente  y  pueden  evitar tener 

que pagar por una cita con el doctor  

si un examen ffsico no es necesario.  

 

Todas las vacunas administradas en el  

Departamento de Salud se ingresan en el Registro  

de Inmunizaci6n del Estado  de Illinois  

para permitir que su medico tenga acceso a la 

informaci6n en la cartilla de vacunaci6n de su hijo. 

 

Citas preferidas y para mas conveniencia, clients sin 

cita son bienvenidos. 

 

iLlame hoy al 815-748- 2460! 

mailto:niucpe@niu.edu
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SHS COUNSELORSõ CORNER 

Ms. Martin    vmartin@sandwich430.org   Last Names A-K 

Mrs. Docherty  jdocherty@sandwich430.org  Last Names L-Z  

Mrs. Jordan   djordan@sandwich430.org   Registrar  
 

 

Financial Aid Night for Juniors  

 

All juniors are invited to attend an informational session on Monday, April 30 at 6:00p.m.  Come find out 

what you need while getting ready for you post high school years in college. 

 

Senior Awards Night 
 

Senior Awards Night will be on May 16 at 7:00 p.m. in the café. Please come to the Guidance Office and let 

Mrs. Jordan know if you will be receiving an award or a scholarship from the college you will attend in the 

fall. To be recognized at Senior Awards Night, you must report this information to Mrs. Jordan in Guidance. 

 

AP Testing Dates 

 

U.S. Government ï May 10
 
at 8:00 a.m. 

U.S. History ï May 11 at 8:00 a.m. 

Calculus AB ï May 15 at 8:00 a.m. 

English Language ï May 16 at 8:00 a.m. 

Macro Economics ï May 16 at 12:00 p.m. 

Comparative Government ï May 17 at 8:00 a.m. 

Micro Economics ï May 18 at 8:00 a.m. 

 

Summer School Courses 

 

Waubonsee Community College provides high school summer school courses. 

 

Each 0.5 credit course costs $140 and runs for 15 class sessions. Summer school brochures are in the 

Guidance Office. 
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SHS Library News 

April Programming Recap 
 

School Library Month was a lot of fun!  

 

Programming included a prize drawing chosen 

randomly from every student who checked out a 

library book durin g the month of April. 

 

Our prize drawing winner was: 

Gabrielle Wilmsen 

 

Another event we had was an egg hunt! Students 

found eggs hidden around the school and 

returned them to the library for a piece of candy. 

This event was designed to get students who donôt 

normally visit the library in for a positive visit 

and encourage them to return soon. Throughout 

the month, students found 23 eggs hidden in the 

hallways or classrooms! 

 

 

 
 

Abraham Lincoln Readersô Choice Award Program 
 

The 2019 list of nominees has been announced. To read over the summer, 

ask about our ebooks and audiobooks or visit the public library.  

 

To see the list, go to tinyurl.com/shsmediacenter.  

Using the ñResourcesò menu, click on ñFor Students,ò  

then ñAbraham Lincoln Readersô Choice Award Program.ò 

 

 You can also visit : 

https://www.pinterest.com/mediacenter430/abe-lincoln-books-2019/ 
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Upcoming Programming 

 

Do you have an overdue library book or English novel? 

Avoid late fines and overdue notices! 

Students can check their library account and renew books 

online or using the free app. 
 

Website: http://destinydiscover.com 

App: Search for ñDestiny Discoverò 

 

Be sure to select Sandwich High School and you 

can log in using the same username/password you use  

to log in to the computers at school.  
(username= ID number;     password= whatever you created) 

 

For regular library information and updates:  
 

SHS Library Website: http://tinyurl.com/shsmediacenter 

SHS Library on Social Media:                  

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://destinydiscover.com/
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On April 18th, to raise awareness of 

consequences of poor decisions 

that can be made at prom time, 

DCP/SAFE along with Sandwich 

Fire Department and Sandwich 

Police Department created a mock  

crash scene for the prom goers of 

SHS.  

Many of the students felt that this 

was a very moving experience and 

now have a better understanding 

of just what happens at a crash 

scene and were able to start 

thinking about the ramifications 

such an event would create for all 

of the people involved. 

DCP/SAFE conducted this scene 

with the hopes that the students of 

Sandwich High School will think 

about what they are doing when 

they get behind the wheel and 

continue to make good choices. 

A special thanks to the following 

businesses and agencies that made 

ÔÈÉÓ ÅÖÅÎÔ ÐÏÓÓÉÂÌÅȣ  

Sandwich Fire Department 
Sandwich Police Department 
IVVC 
 
*** No one was seriously injured*** 

DCP/SAFE 

Mock Crash Scene  
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        Senior  

        Parents: 
 

Mark your calendars for the 2nd annual 

Knockerball/Senior class cookout on 

Wednesday, May 16th from 11-2. 

In addition to Knockerball, we will have 

human foosball, life size darts, and a 

gigantic pong table. 

All events will take place in or near the 

football stadium and seniors can 

choose to participate or to watch. There is no cost for this event. 

During the festivities, we will have a cookout and WE NEED YOUR 

HELP! The senior class will be providing hot dogs, hamburgers, some 

chips, and drinks. If you would be willing to donate chips, cookies, 

cupcakes, etc., please send an email to dheilemeier@sandwich430.org 

and drop your items off at the high school that morning.  

We also need some parent volunteers who could help man the grills 
that day. Again, please email dheilemeier@sandwich430.org to 
volunteer. ALL parents are invited to come and enjoy one of the  
last fun moments with all our seniors together.  
 

      The Class of 2018 begins a new tradition:        
SENIOR WALK 

The week before graduation, all seniors will be invited to return to their home elementary school or 

Dummer to walk the halls in their caps and gowns. Our seniors will carry signs indicating their post-high 

school plans and the elementary students will see the possibilities of the future. We will schedule the 

SENIOR WALK during the school day and bus seniors back to where their educational careers here at 

Sandwich CUSD #430 started.  We are still ironing out details of this new tradition and intend to video the 

SENIOR WALKS at the various building so parents can later watch the event.  
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Sandwich Sports Booster & Music 

Association Fundraiser 

 

 

 

Partnered with Gjovikôs Ford, test drive a new Ford to earn 

money for high school sports and music programs! 
 

¶ Every test drive earns money for these groups, with the possibility of raising up to $8,000! 

¶ You must be 18 years old, have a valid Driverôs license and valid insurance. 

¶ One driver per household. 

 

Saturday, May 5, 2018   8:00 A.M. ï 12:00 P.M. 
Sandwich High School, 515 Lions Rd., Sandwich, IL 60548 

Questions?  Contact: Lisa Saitta 815-739-4768 or Cheri Nestor 630-330-6129 
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There are  51   yearbooks left to be sold! 

 

Typically, the most yearbooks are sold during the month of May here at 
SHS. We only have 51 yearbooks left before they are all gone! 
 
Orders yours today at yearbookforever.com or bring $45 (cash or check 
payable to SHS) to the front office. 
 
Not sure if you have bought one yet? We can check for you. Send an 
email to shsyearbook430@gmail.com and we will look! 
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Spring  

Musical 

ñThe  

Secret 

Gardenò 
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Prom Walk and Prom 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 15  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 16  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 17  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 18  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 19  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 20  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 21  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHS News 22  

 

 

 

Post Prom 
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May Career  

Field Trips  
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I -8 Art Portfolio Show 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


